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I. Introduction

1. The primary source documents for trade statistics are those

generated by importers and exporters for customs purposes. In each

country importers and exporters are required to complete customs

documents when clearing merchandise inward or outward through

customs administration. Another source of trade statistics is

exchange record statistics which cover merchandise transactions at

the time of settlement through the banking system. Exchange record

statistics are a secondary source of trade statistics and suffer

from incompleteness due to certain traded items not requiring

payment or receipt of money. This limitation has to be taken into

account when using exchange record statistics as a source of trade

statistics.

2. There are a number of standard classifications available for

classifying goods. These classifications have been prepared and

published at the international level in order to permit complete

harmonization between any or all of the classifications. Standard

classifications were developed because of the need to have

international comparability of international trade statistics and

the need to have an orderly system for presentation and analysis of

trade statistics.

II. Historical aspects of international trade commodity

classifications

3. Attempts to develop commodity classifications were made as

far back as the 1930s when the League of Nations published the

report of its committee of statistics experts "Minimum list of

commodities for International Trade Statistics". The United

Nations Statistical Commission at its third session recommended

that a revision of the League of Nations Minimum List be prepared

to make it more suitable for the analysis of international trade

and make it more appropriate to the increased demand for

international comparability. This resulted in the preparation of

the 1950 edition of the United Nations Standard International Trade

Classification (referred to as the "Original" SITC) which was

adopted by the Economic and Social Council during the same year.

4. While some countries used the SITC as a basis for their

customs nomenclature, other countries customs tariff nomenclatures

were based on the 1955 Brussels Tariff Nomenclature (BTN) of the

Customs Co-operation Council.

5. In 1961 the original SITC and the BTN commodity

classifications were used to prepare the SITC Revised. This

revision required the modifications of both classifications and

resulted in a reciprocal one-to-one correspondence between SITC,

Revised and BTN.
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6. Because of the increase in the volume of trade and changes

which had taken place in geographical as well as commodity patterns

since 1960, a further revision of SITC was initiated around 1970s.

This revision called SITC Rev.2 was completed and recommended for

international use in 1975. The BTN was subsequently revised to

produce the Customs Co-operation Council Nomenclature (CCCN) (1978)

which is a nomenclature for classifying goods in customs tariffs.
The CCCN ensured a one-to-one correspondence between the sub

divisions of the CCCN headings and the basic headings of SITC

Revision 2.

7. However, a number of users found the sub-division of the CCCN

(1978) (and thus SITC Revision 2) insufficient for their needs.

The harmonization of economic classifications was therefore called

for. This resulted in the Customs Co-operation Council undertaking

the responsibility for the development and completion of the

Harmonized Commodity Description and Coding System (HS). This work

led to the revision of the CCCN and expansion of its four-digit
categories into the HS (1988). This subsequently resulted in the

revision of SITC Rev. 2 to prepare SITC Rev. 3 (1986).

8. Thus in summary by 1988 work on commodity classifications had

resulted in a number of classifications such as the BTN (various

revisions), CCCN, HS and SITC 1950, Revised, Rev. 2 and Rev. 3.

In terms of correlations of classifications, BTN correlates with

SITC Revised; CCCN correlates with SITC Rev. 2 and HS correlates
with SITC Rev. 3. Currently SITC Rev. 3 is being recommended by

the Statistical Commission for statistical purposes.

III. Survey of International Trade Conmodity Classifications

9. This postal survey was undertaken between March and August

1991 in all EGA member States and selected sub-regional economic
groupings in Africa. The selected sub-regional economic groupings
in Africa included: "Communaute economique des pays des Grands Lacs

(CEPGL), Rwanda; "Communaute economique de l'Afrique de 1'ouest",

Burkina Faso; "Comite permanent consultatif du Maghreb" (CPCM),

Tunisia; "Communaute Economique de l'Afrique centrale1', Gabon;

"Commission de l'ocean Indien", Mauritius; "Union douaniere et
economique de 1'Afrique centrale", Central African Republic-
Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS), Nigeria; The
Southern African Development Co-ordination Conference (SADCC),

Botswana; and Preferential Trade Area for Eastern and Southern

African States (PTA), Zambia.

10. The main objective of the survey was to ascertain the extent

to which African countries and sub-regional economic groupings in
Africa had implemented international trade commodity

classifications as recommended from time to time by the United
Nations. At the same time information on the problems experienced
during implementation of commodity classifications, technical
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assistance which was received and that which was required, co
ordination mechanisms with other offices and computerisation of
international trade statistics in general was collected.

11. On the survey response, ten (10) English-speaking, nine (9)
French-speaking and one Portuguese-speaking ECA member States

responded to the survey. This represents a 39 per cent response

rate which is rather low indeed. It is not clear why the response

rate was low despite the reminders which were sent to the countries
during the period of the survey. With respect to the sub-regional
economic groupings in Africa the response rate was 56 per cent.
This is a higher response rate when compared to that of the ECA

member States.

IV. Results of the survey of international trade comaodity
classifications

12. The results of the survey will be described in two parts. The

first part will deal with the response of African countries while
the second part will deal with the response of selected sub-

regional economic groupings in Africa.

A. Response of African countries

. Adoption and plans to adopt new commodity classifications

13. The results of the survey showed that with the exception of a
few countries, the commodity classifications which were adopted for
reporting trade by commodity statistics were the same as those

adopted for reporting customs tariffs.

14. The classifications which countries currently used for
reporting their trade-by-commodity statistics or customs tariffs

were: SITC 1950; SITC Rev.2; SITC Rev. 3; classification based on
BTN; HS; BTN and CCCN. The SITC Revised was not reported to be
currently used for reporting trade-by-commodity statistics nor

customs tariffs.

15. Some countries reported their trade statistics or customs
tariffs using more than one commodity classification. This in
nearly all cases was because of the correlations which exist
between commodity classifications. The dates on which commodity
classifications were adopted differed from country to country. This
date was influenced largely by the date when the commodity
classification was recommended by the United Nations for adoption

by countries.

16. On plans to adopt new commodity classifications, about 55 per

cent of the responding countries indicated that they plan to adopt

the HS for reporting their trade-by-commodity statistics, 10 per

cent indicated SITC Rev. 3 while 35 per cent indicated that they
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had no plans to adopt a new commodity classification for reporting
their trade-by-commodity statistics. For reporting customs

tariffs, 40 per cent of the reporting countries indicated that
they had no plans to adopt a new commodity classification while 45
per cent indicated that they planned to adopt the HS. One country
indicated that it would adopt a classification scheme based on the
BTN "Nomenclature CEAO" while two countries gave no response to the

question (see Annex I).

17. Among the reasons which were advanced by countries for
adopting new commodity classifications were: users requiring a
finer breakdown in traded commodities; following recommendations of
the United Nations; to aid international comparability and exchange

of data on trade; following a change in the commodity
classification adopted for customs tariffs; and to be in line with
other countries in the region. For those countries which decided
not to adopt a new commodity classification, it was either because
they had already adopted the latest recommended commodity
classification or one correlated to it or they had no resources

(human and/or financial) to implement the new commodity

classification.

. Problems experienced in the implementation of commodity
classifications

18. Over the years African countries have experienced a number of
problems in the implementation of commodity classifications. The
survey response indicated the following problems: lack of one to
one correspondence between some classifications i.e. SITC Rev. 2
and HS; shortage of detailed items for commodities in the BTN
classification; commodities tended to be classified under one code
(especially in SITC Revised) and lack of inclusion of certain
commodities in the classifications.

19. It should be mentioned that, on the lack of inclusion of
certain commodities in the classifications, all the international
classifications are generally structured as to allow any country to
extend the range of commodities to suit their particular
requirements. On the correlations of classifications, presently
the UN statistical Office has prepared correlation tables between
the HS and various versions of the SITC. These correlation tables
can be requested from the UN Statistical Office to facilitate
comparisons. There is no doubt that as countries adopt new
commodity classifications, some of the problems experienced would

automatically be solved.

. Technical assistance received and that required by
countries in the area of commodity classifications

20. Results of the survey indicated that a small number of
countries (16%) received technical assistance in the area of
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commodity classifications. This assistance was provided in the
form of on-the-job training, mainly through advisory service
missions from international and bilateral agencies. Sometimes a

resident expert provided this technical assistance. Other areas in
which technical assistance was provided included the design of
computer systems and installation of computing equipment.

21. With respect to technical assistance required by the
countries, the following areas were indicated: computer processing
and analysis of trade statistics, installation of software packages
such as EUROTRACE and ASYCUDA; advice on the types of hardware and
software suitable for processing trade statistics; trade indices;

and price indices.

. Co-ordination mechanisms

22. Co-ordination between customs administration and the
statistical agency is vital for the smooth gathering and processing
of international trade data in any country. The co-ordination
between the two offices could influence the way data is gathered,
captured and processed. Also co-ordination could influence the
type of commodity classifications to be adopted for customs tariff
purposes and statistical purposes.

23. African countries which responded to the survey reported the
existence of the following co-ordination mechanisms between customs
administration and the statistical agency: regular meetings;
exchange of documents; regular visits of the statistical agency
staff to the customs administration office to correct errors in
data and locate missing documents; establishment of a statistical
unit within customs administration which enabled the day-to-day
solution of data collection and processing problems. In some
countries micro-computers had been installed at some border posts
to enable data capture. This was also found to be another way of
strengthening co-ordination in the area of collection and

capturing of data.

. Computerization of international trade statistics

24. All the countries which responded to the survey stated that
their international trade statistics were computerised. Countries
used either the main frame or mini computers, etc. to process their

trade data.

25. Concerning use of micro-computers for processing international
trade statistics, the majority of the countries indicated that they
had plans to use micro-computers. Software packages which were
already installed or intended to be installed in some countries
included EUROTRACE/TRACE, ASYCUDA and SYDONIA. Other countries
used DBASE III or IV, COBOL, LOTUS 1,2,3 and other software
packages for processing their trade statistics. In some countries
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locally developed softwares were used in conjunction with available

software packages.

B. Response of selected sub-reaional economic groupings in

Africa

Adoption and plans to adopt new commodity classifications

26. The situation of the sub-regional economic groupings in Africa

with respect to the adoption of commodity classification was

different from that of the countries. This was because the sub-

regional economic groupings do not compile trade data from source

documents. In the case of the ECOWAS, two commodity

classifications were used namely SITC Rev. 2 for the English-

speaking African countries and BTN (1955) for the French-speaking

African countries. The other sub-regional economic groupings which
responded to the survey adopted the SITC Rev. 3, HS or a commodity

classification based on the BTN (see Annex II).

27. On plans to adopt a new commodity classification, none of the

economic groupings which responded to the survey had plans to

adopt a new commodity classification .

. Technical assistance received and that required by sub-

regional economic groupings in Africa in the area of

commodity classifications

28. According to the results of the survey, the type of technical

assistance which was received by sub-regional economic groupings

included provision of technical staff to develop computer and

related systems and on-the-job training through advisory service

missions particularly those fielded by the Customs Co-operation

Council, the European Economic Community (EEC) and the United
Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD).

29. The sub-regional economic groupings indicated that their

requirements of technical assistance included training of staff,

transfer of trade data (by computer media) from member states to

the secretariats of the sub-regional economic groupings and vice-
versa , computerisation of international trade statistics,

implementation of the harmonised classification system and

treatment of the coverage of international trade statistics.

. Co-ordination mechanisms

30. In the area of international trade statistics, sub-regional

economic groupings in Africa are expected to co-ordinate with the

countries belonging to their sub-region. In response to the

survey, sub-regional economic groupings indicated the types of co

ordination mechanisms which existed including exchange of printed

and non-printed documents, questionnaires sent to countries
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requesting data on international trade and visits to the countries
to, among other tasks, collect data.

. Computerisation of international trade statistics

31. International trade statistics are computerised in all the
sub-regional economic groupings in Africa which responded to the
survey. With respect to installation of software packages
particularly those which could be used on micro-computers, some of
the sub-regional economic groupings in Africa indicated that they
had already installed the following software packages: ASYCUDA,
DBASE III PLUS, TRACE version 1.3 and EUROTRACE while others

indicated that they intended to install the EUROTRACE and/or
ASYCUDA software packages.

V. Selected issues

32. The adoption of commodity classifications by the countries
and indeed by any organisation depends largely on a number of
factors. A decision could be taken by the statistical agency
independent of the customs administration and vice-versa but at
some point the two agencies will need to get together to ensure
that a common understanding on the methods adopted for data
collection and analysis is reached. Once a commodity
classification has been adopted there is need to develop a data
processing system and software for processing the data. More often
if a computer system has to be developed from scratch it can take
time. In some countries the data capture and editing is done using
a main frame computer while the table generation and report writing
is done using micro-computers. Careful planning is therefore
required when considering change of the classification system

particularly with regard to data processing. In fact this is an
area which may attract technical assistance from international,
bilateral and multilateral donor agencies.

33. With respect to data processing of international trade
statistics, one solution is that of adopting software packages.
These software packages are being developed to operate on IBM/AT

compatible micro-computers. The latest software packages known for
processing international trade statistics are the EUROTRACE and
ASYCUDA. The EUROTRACE software package has been developed by the

Statistics Office of the European Communities (EUROSTAT) for

harmonizing international trade statistics while the ASYCUDA
software package has been developed by UNCTAD for handling customs

clearance. The use of these software packages will no doubt reduce

the programming load which may be required if programs have to be

developed from scratch. A number of African countries have already

installed these software packages or have plans to install them in
the near future.
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34. Concerning requests for installation of the EUROTRACE software
package in the African countries, EUROSTAT plans this to be done

through the sub-regional economic groupings in Africa such as PTA,

ECOWAS, etc. Requests for the package will therefore have to be

channelled through these organizations. Where a country does not

belong to a sub-regional economic grouping, the request could be

channelled through the EEC representative in the country. In the

area of training and maintenance of the software package, including

acquisition of equipment in some cases, EUROSTAT plans to
collaborate with the sub-regional economic groupings mentioned

earlier. With respect to the ASYCUDA software package requests for
it will have to be sent to UNCTAD in Geneva, Switzerland.

35. Training on software packages including commodity

classifications is another area that needs attention. During a
Training Seminar on International Trade Statistics for English-

speaking African countries which was held in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia

from 26 November - 5 December 1990, commodity classifications were

discussed. A demonstration by EUROSTAT of the EUROTRACE software

package was also given. This enabled suggestions for improvement

of the software package to be made to enable EUROSTAT refine some

of the procedures of the package. Such training programmes need to

be increased to enable countries to be exposed to new techniques

for handling international trade statistics..

36. Co-ordination at the country level is important if success has

to be achieved in the area of international trade statistics. Co

ordination between the statistical agency and customs

administration in each country need to be strengthened to include

classification issues, missing data, tabulations, production of

reports and their dissemination. The creation of a statistical

unit in customs administration and the placement of data capture

machines at border posts are some of the ways of strengthening co

ordination of the two offices in each country.

3 7. Within each sub-regional economic grouping, the countries

should report to it regularly their international trade statistics.

Methods should be found of communicating regularly. These methods

may include data collection missions, forwarding of reports

(printed documents or computer printouts), forwarding computer

tapes or diskettes containing trade statistics, etc. Each sub-

regional economic grouping should explore the best ways of doing

this.

VI. Conclusions and Recommendations

38. In the document, an attempt has been made to describe the

historical aspects of international trade commodity classifications

and to present the results of and ECA survey of international trade

commodity classifications. At the same time the document has

included a discussion on selected issues.
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Annex I

Adoption and Plans to Adopt lfry conodit

bv Africa

Country

Angola

Burkina Faso

Burundi

Already adopted

NSO*

SITC Rev. 2

(5 digits)

(HCE 10 digits)

SITC Rev. 2

and classification

scbeie based on BTN

"Nomenclature CEAO"

CCCN (Brussles

(6 digits)

Custois Administration

Classification scheme

based on BTN" Noiencla-
ture CEAO"

CCCN (Brussels)

Plans to adopt

NSO*

SITC Rev.

3

BS

HS

Custois Administration

Tariff couon to

the CEAO

HS

Central African

Republic
HS (8 digits),

classification scheie

based on BTN (6 digits

HS (8 digits),

classification scbeie

based on BTN (6 digits)

NO NO

Congo HS (8 digits) HS (8 digits) NO NO

Cote d'lvoire Classification

scheme based on BTN

Nomenclature CEAO"

Classification scbeie

based on BTN, "Hoien-

clature CEAO"

HS HS

jibouti Classification
>ased on BTN

Classification based

on BTN NO NO

igypt classification
cheie based on the

TN (6 digits)

A classification scheie

based on the BTN

(4 digits)

HS HS

Iguatorial Guinea

6 digits)

HS

(8 digits) NO

* National Statistical Office
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Country

Gaibia

Kenya

Mauritius

Morocco

Nigeria

Senegal

Seychelles

Sierra Leone

Swaziland

ZaiMa

Siibabwe

Already Adopted

NSO

SITC, 1950, BTH 1955

SITC Rev. 3

(8 digits)

SITC Rev. 2

(7 digits) and HS

(8 digits)

SITC Rev. 3

A classification

scbeie based on

the BTN, "Noien-

clature ge'ne'rale

des produits

N.G.P.)"

SITC Rev. 2

classification
scbeie based on

tie BTH

6 digits)

ITC Rev. 2

5 digits)

ITC Rev. 2

ITC Rev. 2 (8

igits) BTN, 1955

ITC Rev. 3

ITC Rev. 2

Custois Adiinistration

SITC 1950, BTH 1955

SITC Rev. 3

( 8 digits)

SITC Rev. 3

HS

HS

HS

A classification
scbeie based on

the BTN

(6 digits)

SITC Rev. 2

(5 digits)

SITC Rev. 2

-

CCCH

BTH

-

Plans to Adopt

NSO

HS

HO

NO

HS

S

HS

ITC Rev. 3

HS

HS

NO

HS

Custois Adiinistration

HS

NO

HO

HS

HS

NO

HS

HS

NO

-
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Annex II

Of COMOdity fl^fftertian hy

qcwiJJfi

Sub-regional

econoiic groupings

Couunaute1 econoiique

des pays des grands lacs
(CEPGL)f Gisenyi

Ooiite* penanent

consultatif du Maghreb
(CPCH), Tunis

Cowission de 1'octal
Indien, Port-louis

Econoaic Couunity of West
African States (ECOWAS),
Lagos

Preferential Trade Area for

Eastern and Southern African
States (PTA), Lusaka

Coiiodity classification
adopted

Ho indication

SITC Rev. 3, HS and

classification scheie based
on the BTK

SITC Rev.3 and HS

SITC Rev. 2 and

BTH 1955

HS




